# CANBERRA LODGE OF RESEARCH AND INSTRUCTION A DAILY ADVANCEMENT ... FEBRUARY 2004

#### ALBERT PIKE and FREEMASONRY

The year was 1850; Zachary Taylor had died in July and Millard Fillmore had become President of the United States. Conditions were already building toward Civil War, when in August a Fellow-Craft named Albert Pike knocked on the door of Western Star Lodge No. 2 in Little Rock, Arkansas, desiring to receive the Degree of Master Mason. It was highly improbable that those present that night suspected their 40-year old candidate would soon rise to the highest pinnacle of their Fraternity. Pike was at once attracted to the intellectual side of Masonry and later said: "I am a Mason and nothing that concerns Masonry is uninteresting to me."1

In 1852 Albert Pike and 16 other Masons became Charter Members of Magnolia Lodge No. 60, and in 1853-54 he served as its Worshipful Master. He served the Grand Lodge of Arkansas as Grand Orator in 1864. He was Chairman of its Committee on Masonic Law and Usage, its Foreign Correspondence Committee, and its Library Committee as well as Trustee and President of St. John's College, which was established by the Grand Lodge of Arkansas. In addition, he was Grand Representative of four Grand Lodges.

It was said of Pike that he moved his Lodge affiliation as often as he moved his domicile, and records indicate that when he moved to New Orleans he transferred his membership to Marion Lodge No. 68 and later to Kilwinning Lodge No. 341 in Memphis, Tennessee, upon settling in that city. In 1880, after moving to Washington, D.C., Pike affiliated with a local Lodge, Pentalpha Lodge No. 23; three years later he moved his membership back to Magnolia Lodge No. 60 in Little Rock, where he remained a member until his death.

Albert Pike received the Capitular Degrees in 1850 and was a member of the Convention which formed the Grand Chapter of Arkansas in 1851. He served as Grand High Priest of that State in 1853-54. He received the Degrees of Royal and Select Master in Washington, D.C. on December 22, 1852, served as Thrice Illustrious Master of Occidental Council No. 1 in Little Rock, and assisted in forming the Grand Council of Arkansas in 1860. Receiving the Orders of Templar Masonry in Washington in 1853, Pike served as the First Eminent

Command of Hugh de Payens Commandery No. 1, in Little Rock where he remained a member until his death.

When the Provincial Grand Lodge for the United States of America of the Royal Order of Scotland was instituted, "Sir and General Albert Pike" was named the Provincial Grand Master, *ad vitam*, in a warrant dated October 4, 1877, from Edinburgh, Scotland. Albert Pike in has last *Allocution* as Grand Commander remarked: "I never heard of the Scottish Rite until 1853." That year he moved his law office to New Orleans, Louisiana, where the Scottish Rite had been active for many years.

The survival of the Scottish Rite and the Mother Supreme Council in particular was probably due to the fact that in 1853 Grand Secretary Albert G. Mackey, 33°, and Albert Pike were Grand High Priests in their respective States of South Carolina and Arkansas. They were friends and had worked together in Royal Arch Masonry. On March 20, 1853, when Mackey Communicated the Scottish Rite Degrees from Fourth to Thirty-second to Albert Pike in Charleston, South Carolina, he did more than Communicate the Degrees, he urged Pike to study them in detail and become active in the work of the Rite. Pike was appointed Deputy Inspector General in Arkansas 10 days after he received the Degrees from Mackey. A Deputy Inspector General at that time did not have to be a Thirty-third Degree Mason. At The Supreme Council Session in 1860 Pike said that four years before that time: "...a Ritual Committee had been appointed; that although he was then only a Thirty-second Degree, he was appointed on it; that the Committee had never met and that he had himself revised the Rituals from the Fourth to the Thirty-second Degree, and had printed his work for the benefit of The Supreme Council at a cost to himself of twelve hundred dollars." 2 He did not receive the Thirty-third Degree until April 25, 1857, and in the same year was made Special Deputy of The Supreme Council for Louisiana. On March 20, 1858, Albert Pike was elected an Active Member of The Supreme Council at a session in Charleston, South Carolina. In Mackey's official notification to him on July 7, he wrote in part: "You can well imagine the pleasure with which I tell you that my ardent wish for so many years has at length been accomplished and that I am now enabled officially to inform you that you have been elected an Active Member of the Supreme Council for the Southern Jurisdiction in the place of J. C. Norris, deceased."3

Upon the resignation of Grand Commander John Henry Honour, Albert Pike was officially elected Grand Commander of The Supreme Council, Southern Jurisdiction, on January 3, 1859. In his letter of acceptance to Grand Secretary Albert G. Mackey, dated January 5, 1859, Pike wrote"

I shall accept the office of Sovereign Grand Commander with reluctance, since I know that, if the duties of the office are well performed, they involve both labor and responsibility. But I have the advancement of the Scottish Rite too much at heart to decline to accept an office, how responsible soever, conferred on me by so flattering a vote; and I will omit no exertion to propagate and extend the Scottish Rite, and to make it worthy to be propagated and extended among Masons of intellect and learning.

He held the office of Grand Commander until his death, a total of 32 years, which is a remarkable record.

A complete list of his Masonic Degrees, offices and honors was compiled by Brother W. L. Boyden, former Librarian of the Supreme Council. Among the 130 items, Pike was listed as an honorary member of 7 Grand Lodges and 21 Supreme Councils, as well as Honorary Grand Commander of 6 Supreme Councils.

According to Past Grand Commander George Fleming Moore, 5 Albert Pike gave up much for the sake of Freemasonry. He was a philosopher "profoundly versed as he was in all the wisdom of the East and in the Philosophies of the World," but he is unknown to the world as a philosopher because "he gave the benefit of all his stores of learning and the results of his original researches to his Masonic Brethren." Pike was known to the world as "one of America's foremost poets," but Moore says "in his later years he wrote few poems for publication, not because the divine afflatus was extinct, but because he had turned it into Masonic channels." Moore further stated "His divine gift of poesy was devoted to the service of Masonry and the Scottish Rite." Albert Pike was a patriot and as such his patriotism was infused into the teachings of Scottish Rite. He was a jurist, having begun the practice of law early in life "and did not abandon it until he determined to devote all his energies to the cause of Freemasonry." Pike could probably have gained much fame and fortune by following either a judicial or political career, but he chose to use his ability in the service of the Scottish Rite. In his article, "Albert Pike, the Mason," Moore further wrote:

It was Pike, the Mason, who, by the divine alchemy of the love of his fellow men, transmuted all his mental possessions into the pure gold of wisdom, poesy, patriotism, and law, and embodied them in our Scottish Rite Rituals as they were revised and spiritualized by him.6

Once asked by Robert Toombs why he devoted himself entirely to Masonry instead of giving it up, going into politics and making a reputation in the world as a United States Senator, Pike replied: "Well, I will tell you why. I think I can do more good to the world as a Mason than I could in the Senate as a politician. I think you Senators and the men in the House are doing your very best to break up this Union; and certainly Masons are not trying to do anything of the sort."

Allsopp says that it is unlikely that "any man has ever or will ever do as much mental drudgery for any organization as he (Pike) performed for the Scottish Rite."8

Many of Pike's intimate Masonic associates called him "The Patriarch," and they said that he became "the most eminent and best loved Mason in the World, not merely by virtue of the exalted position which he held, but because of his high character and lovable nature, his scholarly attainments, his writings and treatises on the law and symbolism of Masonry, and the extraordinary fund of knowledge which he possessed on every subject, in and out of the order."9

Years after his election as Grand Commander, Albert Pike said:

The Supreme Council, when I became Grand Commander... had a Treasurer General and no Treasury. I do not suppose that Brother LePrince, who was called Treasurer General, ever in his life received or paid out a dollar of moneys of The Supreme Council. He kept no books; the Secretary General kept none; and whatever came into hands, for degrees, was his. If any bodies had made returns for twenty years back, I could not find them. There were no records. The Supreme Council had not a printed volume, nor any property of any kind to the value of a dollar, nor credit enough to buy a book.10

As bad as this situation was, the outbreak of the Civil War made it even worse. During the war Masonic activities almost stopped. In 1865 the Southern Jurisdiction of the Scottish Rite was in a chaotic condition and Grand Commander Pike was in Canada. The former brigadier general in the Confederate Army had gone there since he not included in Lincoln's Amnesty Proclamation. It might be well to note that Lincoln was not a Mason. President Andrew Johnson, a Mason, did grant Pike amnesty on August 30, 1865. He then returned to Memphis, Tennessee, and summoned The Supreme Council to assemble in Session in Charleston on November 16, 1865, to resume Scottish Rite activities. Never in American history had there been a greater need for an institution dedicated to bringing "order out of chaos."

Under the aggressive leadership of Albert Pike, reconstruction of the Rite began immediately. The Supreme Council was recognized and working unity was restored. According to Brother and Dr. James D. Carter, former Grand Historian of the Supreme Council: Pike "...molded and strengthened the organizational and administrative structure of the Rite, wrote and shaped its jurisprudence, supervised its expansion into all areas of the Southern Jurisdiction, defended the Rite from clandestine organizations, set the tone of 'regularity' for Scottish Rite Masonry throughout the world, fostered and guided relations between Supreme Councils and in other ways strengthened the Masonic fabric...."11

It would be impossible to overestimate the importance of Grand Commander Albert Pike's more than 30 years of work for Scottish Rite. Of primary importance, he edited our Rituals

of the Degrees and compiled *Morals and Dogma*. Indeed, his work laid a solid foundation for increased interest in all things Masonic and particularly in Scottish Rite.

On March 23, 1891, Pike wrote to Lieutenant Grand Commander James Cunningham Batchelor making his illness officially known, stating he did not have the slightest hope of ever leaving his bed alive. He asked Batchelor to assume the duties of Acting Grand Commander, which he did on March 27, 1891. Grand Commander Pike began to fail rapidly on that day. He died in the "first" House of the Temple in Washington, D.C., at eight o'clock in the evening on April 2, 1891, the fourth month of his 81st year. Thus passed from this life the all-time Goliath of Freemasonry. "He has lived; the fruits of his labors live after him."

James R. Rogers, 33°, Sovereign Grand Inspector General in Alabama *The New Age Magazine*, April 1986, Vol. XCIV, No. 4

- 1. Weldon B. White, "Albert Pike Memorial Service," *1965 Transactions of The Supreme Council, 33*° (Washington, D.C.: The Supreme Council, 1965), p. 352
- 2. George F. Moore, "Albert Pike, the Mason," *Albert Pike Centenary Souvenir of His Birth* (Washington: The Supreme Council, 1908), p. 29.
- Ray Baker Harris, History of the Supreme Council 33° (Mother Council of the World), Ancient and Accepted Scottish Rite of Freemasonry, Southern Jurisdiction, U.S.A. 1801--1861, Prepared for Publication by James D. Carter (Washington: The Supreme Council, 1964), pp.258, 160.
- 4. Harris, p. 265.
- 5. Moore, pp.26-28
- 6. Moore, p. 29.
- 7. Fred W. Allsopp, *Albert Pike, A Biography* (Little Rock, Arkansas: Parke-Harper Company, 1928), p.236.
- 8. Allsopp, p.140.
- 9. Allsopp, p. 245-46.
- 10. Harris, p. 265
- 11. James D. Carter, Albert Pike, and Military-Masonic Hall of Fame 1975 First One Hundred, Edited by Capt. R. E. Bassler (Alexandria, Virginia: National Sojourners, Inc., May 19, 1976), p. 147.

### ALBERT PIKE [taken from http://www.masonicinfo.com/pike.htm]

"The Anti-Masons, traitors and perjurers some, and some mere political knaves, purified Masonry by persecution, and so proved to be its benefactors."

Albert Pike (1809-1891); Morals and Dogma

No discussion of anti-Masonry would be complete without an extensive mention of Albert Pike. The flyleaf of a recent biography of Pike by Mason Jim Tresner describes him as "...a pioneer, a crusader for justice for Native Americans, a practical joker, a reformer, a journalist, a philosopher, a prominent Washington lawyer, and a Civil War general." For many years, he was leader of the Scottish Rite in the southern United States and he was the author of *Morals and Dogma* published in 1871.

Most who join Masonry have no idea who Pike was. In fact, of those who join Freemasonry, few will own a copy of any of Pike's works. And of the few who do, it will likely be *Morals and Dogma* - a book most admit to never having read! For about 60 years it was given to all who joined the Southern United States jurisdiction of the Scottish Rite, an appendant body of Freemasonry. Of the few who actually begin reading this ponderous 850+ page tome, few finish it and of those who do, the great majority admit that they could barely understand it. Yet despite this, anti-Masons assert that Pike and his works exert significant influence over Freemasonry today.

Morals and Dogma is a philosophical work, created by an individual who was an extraordinarily prolific writer even for an age when prolific writing was the norm. It was also fashioned in the style of Pike's time when public speaking was a high art form and Pike was known far and wide for his skills in this area. Morals and Dogma is not a manifesto (i.e. public declaration of principles, policies, or intentions) for Masonry or even for the Scottish Rite's Southern Masonic Jurisdiction. It is, rather, an attempt by Pike to provide a framework for understanding religions and philosophies of the past. Pike believed that without understanding the history of a concept, one couldn't grasp the concept itself - and thus his lengthy explanations of various religious beliefs (consistent with knowledge of those beliefs in the mid-1800s).

Because of the writing style used by Pike, many of the explanations he seeks to provide are totally lost on current day readers. Pike felt that unless one understood the complete background of a philosophy, he could never expect to understand any part thereof. In consequence, he attempted to put literally everything he'd read, learned, or 'knew' into his prodigious writings.

In the case of *Morals and Dogma*, its sheer size alone keeps most people today from **reading**, much less understanding it. (Don't believe it? Use our Reality Gauge and get a copy from your

local library. **READ IT!** Don't just browse and look for offensive passages which you might find if you take it out of context; actually READ THE BOOK!)

Grabbing quotes out of context (and this was, after all, a discussion of various world religions), it's quite easy to find things which will make Pike sound just awful. In context - and particularly when one considers that this is one book by one writer - *Morals and Dogma* simply has no relevance to the actions and activity of Freemasonry.

#### How did Morals and Dogma gain such 'notoriety'?

For many years, the Southern Masonic Jurisdiction of the United States' Scottish Rite gave those who received the 32<sup>nd</sup> Degree a copy of this book. It was a tribute to a man who had done so very much for their organization. For many Masons, it might have been the **only** book they owned which related to Freemasonry! Hundreds of thousands of copies of this work were published and given away. They have collected dust on the bookshelves for decades. For those who sought to learn Masonry's supposed "secrets", this tome seemed to be a ready reference. A cover with a 'Masonic' emblem; reference to "all" the degrees (so they thought), and a book which had been in their house since they were old enough to remember. A phrase was plucked from here and there - and suddenly Masonry was an all-encompassing satanic group in their mind.

Starting with the first edition of *Morals and Dogma* in 1871, every edition is prefaced with these words: "Everyone is free to reject and dissent from whatsoever herein may seem to him to be untrue or unsound. It is only required of him that he shall weigh what is taught, and give it a fair hearing and unprejudiced judgment."

Today, some Masons will diminish Pike's importance so as to deflect the charges of anti-Masons. There is no doubt, though, that he was among the most influential Masons of his time. It must be also remembered that this was a time when communications even with surrounding states was severely limited and travel from place to place took days. Pike wrote *Morals and Dogma* some eight years before Alexander Graham Bell transmitted the first wireless telephone message! Other Masons - particularly those who may not be totally familiar with the stature of this man - will dismiss him as meaningless. However, that's not true. Pike was a giant of his time who did extraordinary things in his lifetime. Pike's philosophical writings, however, have been misquoted and used completely out of context to the point that likely today even he would not recognize them!

## FREEMASONRY AND THE LEADERS OF VICTORIAN ENGLAND by George B. Yeates, P.G.C.

Freemasonry has long been known in England and Scotland, some of the earliest records of Masonry in Scotland date from 1390 and in England from 1410. The institution was originally a craftsman's organization, however for a craft that was the elite of all those who must work for a living. Those men were the cathedral, temple, and palace builders. The architects and artisans, who were entrusted with the construction of an edifice that would take years to build and thousands of dollars to finance, must have been people who knew well their trade and how to construct. Training and skill were essential. Engineering problems were diverse, difficult, and complex (they are even for today's well educated persons). The architecture was required to be beautiful and satisfying yet on a scale that would suit both the finances and the visions of grandeur of those authorizing and paying the cost. It was both necessary and essential that those directing the work of the artisans, constructors, and architects be in fairly frequent contact with the nobles or high officials of the church so as to obtain instructions and approval as well as to consult about all the myriad problems that had to be resolved.

Nobles and church officials as well as to protect the trade knowledge and skills and to prevent proliferation of artisans, the masons organized themselves into societies. These societies of operatives were the precursors of the later Freemason lodges. Inasmuch as the aristocrats were in contact often with the builders, there came about a desire on the part of both the masons and the aristocrats for an intermingling of men of both classes in the lodges. There was a bit of mystery about the lodges - secret pass words, ceremonies known only to members, and the friendship, care, and concern that each mason appeared to have and practice about his brethren. Mystery attracts men of all areas and eras, no one likes to be an outsider. The Dionysian Rites of ancient Greece and Rome most probably won more converts because of the mysterious rites which were known only to the initiated than because of any desires for truly religious experience.

The operative masons found it advantageous to admit the aristocrats and upper middle class men, the contacts were beneficial from a work contractual basis, and those persons most certainly were not going to enter the labor market in competition for jobs. The aristocrats and upper middle class men found, in the lodges, a readily available source of

knowledge of conditions, wants, needs, and desires of the operatives and inasmuch as the meetings were held behind closed doors, the possibilities of public criticism for their associations with the lower classes were greatly reduced. Those who joined the ledges but who were not operatives were given the name of "speculative masons," their participation in the lodges being only at the level of friendship and for the study of moral virtues. Thus it was that Masonic lodges came to contain a curious admixture of artisans and aristocrats, engineers and merchants, architects and tradesmen, and churchmen and laymen. Men who were linked together by the ties of sincere friendship and the desire to protect the interests of each other so long as moral codes and allegiance to country were not violated. This set the stage for Freemasonry in England and for its stepson across the Atlantic,

Freemasonry in the United States.

Freemasonry in the United States was taken lock, stock, and barrel from its English antecedents. Ceremonies, titles, and constitutions followed those of England (and Scotland). The same kinds of people joined lodges in the new country as did in the motherland. Washington, the rich plantation owner, Benjamin Franklin, the poor boy become rich printer, Paul Revere, the poor apprentice become rich silversmith, and Collins Riddock, an unsung townsman from a small settlement in Virginia<sup>1</sup> were all members of Masonic Lodges.

It is well to note that in England public display of Masonic events and disclosure of Masonic affiliation is very infrequent. In England, one does not see the lapel pins and rings with Masonic emblems that one sees in the United States. The Englishman very zealously guards his privacy and considers his club, his lodge, his private life to be his own affair and cares not at all to have a public spectacle made of it. William Hogarth, the 18<sup>th</sup> century engraver and print maker, was a well known depictor of English society. His unflattering portrayal of a lodge officer in his 1738 engraving entitled "Night", from the series, "The Four Times of the Day², struck a sour note among the Masons. There resulted

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> William Moseley Brown, "Freemasonry in Virginia" (1733-1936), (Richmond, Va.: Masonic Home Press, 1936), picture opposite p. 28.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> William Hogarth, "Night," in "Engravings by Hogarth", edited by Sean Shesgren, (New York: Dover Publications, 1973), plate 45.

much consternation and internal policing of their public activities for there is a dearth of publicity, either favorable or unfavorable, following Hogarth's print.

Despite the lack of public image, Freemasonry in England did not want for leadership. The Grand Master is the top level officer of Freemasonry and is its designated leader. A member of the aristocracy (nobility or royal family) was often found occupying this office. Installed as Grand Master in 1813 was His Royal Highness, Augustus Frederick, Duke of Sussex, sixth son of King George III. The Duke served as Grand Master until his death in 1843.

Of interest to Virginians is the Duke of Sussex's first marriage. He married in Rome (Italy) on April 4, 1793, Lady Augusta Murray, the second daughter of Lord Dunmore, who was the John Murray, 4th Earl of Dunmore, scourge of Norfolk in 1776 during America's revolutionary war. Prince Augustus had not had the approval of his father prior to the marriage and the marriage greatly displeased his father by what was reported as a Roman Catholic marriage, a patently illegal union for a member of the royal family, a violation of the Royal Family Act of 1782. Although a subsequent marriage ceremony was performed in England in December 1793, Lady Augusta was never recognized by the crown and consequently was never given the title of Duchess. The son born of this union, Sir Augustus D'Este, was permitted to attend his father's funeral but his was the last coach in the procession. The newspaper accounts of the funeral do not show the D'Este was the son of the Duke of Sussex. At the cathedral ceremonies, he was seated with the peerage in a section reserved for "personal friends" of the Duke. Included in this group of friends were Alexander Edward Murray, 6th Earl of Dunmore (the grandson of Norfolk's nemesis). Freemasonry was represented in the person of Thomas Dundas, 2<sup>nd</sup> Earl of Zetland, who was destined to become the next Grand Master of Masons in England.

A reader of the accounts in "The Times of London" of the death and funeral of the Duke of Sussex had to be diligent to find that he had been a Masonic Official. Near the end of the account, on an inside page, is reported: "By the death of the Duke several offices become vacant: his Royal Highness was President of the Society of Arts, Acting Grand Master of the Order of the Bath, Ranger of St. James and Hyde Parks, High-Steward of Plymouth,

Colonel of the Mon. Artillery Company, Grand Master of Freemasons, Governor and Constable of Windsor Castle, and a Knight of the Garter.<sup>3</sup>

Thomas Dundas, 2<sup>nd</sup> Earl of Zetland, became Grand Master in 1844 and served in that capacity until 1870. Lord Thomas served as Lord Lieutenant of North Riding in Yorkshire. His father had been Lord Lieutenant, Vice-Admiral of Orkney and Zetland, and Lord Mayor of the city of York. The Masonic tradition of the Dundas family carries on into present times. Lawrence Alfred Mervyn Dundas, 3<sup>rd</sup> Marquis of Zetland, is currently the Junior Grand Warden of the Grand Lodge of England and has been a Provincial Grand Master of North and East Yorkshire since 1956. In line with the traditional low key of Masonic publicity, "The Times of London" carried the following item on page 4 of the March 8, 1844, edition: The Earl of Zetland was on Wednesday night elected Grand Master of the Freemasons for the year ensuing. The Marquis of Salisbury was also put in nomination<sup>4</sup>. This was the whole coverage of an event that lasted several days and had several hundreds of Masons in attendance.

Though the Masons avoided publicity for the most part, they were not averse to publicity as it related to the good works they did. "The Times", on January 24, 1844, carried an article about "The Masonic Ball" held to raise funds to aid "aged and deceased masons." The event took place at Freemason's Hall on Great Queen Street in London. The "attendance was more numerous than on any previous occasion," there was dancing for many hours, done with a great amount of spirit, and the refreshments were liberal and elegant. "This festival, as a whole, was excellently conducted, and reflects praise on the stewards and directors of the festivities."

On June 20, that same year, the Masons received some additional favorable reporting in "The Times". Under the heading, "Asylum for Aged and Decayed Masons," the eighth anniversary festival was celebrated in the great hall of Freemason's Tavern. Colonel Anson, Member of Parliament, was chairman for the event and was supported by a hundred members of the craft. There were many visitors and the gallery was filled with ladies. The orchestra, under the direction of Mr. C. Horn, provided the music. Toasts were

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> "Times", 22 April 1843, p. 4, col. 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> "Times", 8 March 1844, p. 4, col. 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> "Times", 24 January 1844, p. 4, col. 5.

drunk to Her Majesty the Queen, to Prince Albert, and to the Queen Dowager. The funds raised that evening amounted to 400 pounds sterling which together with funds already on hand, the account totaled over 4,000 pounds sterling. The building, to be used as a home for old and needy Masons, was to be started in the near future. "The evening was passed in the enjoyment of harmony and good fellowship, and it was not until a late hour that the company dispersed<sup>6</sup>.

The Masons, who were pledged to not discuss politics at their lodges, nevertheless permitted the use of their facilities for political purposes. "The Times" reported a meeting of the Anti-League Association at Freemason's Hall Tavern on Great Queen Street. This meeting was of craft and trade union representatives who were against the freedom of action and for the protection of industry. The Anti-League had solicited support of the trades and the unions were against the Association. The meeting was well attended.

But the reporting was not always such as to be beneficial to the Masons. In April, "The Times" had a short item: "Bishop Philpotts has refused to allow the Freemasons to go in procession and have a masonic service in Axminster Church<sup>8</sup>.

Succeeding the Earl of Zetland as Grand Master in 1870 was one of Masonry's controversial political figures, George Frederick Samuel Robinson, 3<sup>rd</sup> Earl de Grey. Lord George had been born at 10 Downing Street while his father was Prime Minister. In 1849 at age twenty-two, he was initiated into the Christian Socialist movement. Among the leaders of that movement were Charles Kingsley, F. D. Maurice, and Thomas Hughes. The movement supported the engineers' strike in 1852 in Lancashire and London. Robinson gave £500 to the Working Men's College in his efforts to promote advanced education for the laboring classes. He was the author of a plea for democracy, "The Duty of the Age," but the Publications Committee of the movement ordered the suppression of the manuscript. He was a strong supporter of the volunteer armed forces and was appointed honorary colonel of the First Volunteer Battalion of the Prince of Wales' West Yorkshire Regiment. Active in politics, he was a Member of Parliament for Hull in July 1852 but was unseated on the grounds of treating. In April 1853 he was elected a Member

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> "Times", 20 June 1844, p. 5, col. 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> "Times", 5 March 1844, p. 6, col. 4.

<sup>8 &</sup>quot;Times", 24 April 1844, p. 2, col. 4.

of Parliament from Huddersfield and held his seat for four years and, in 1857, was returned without opposition. In 1859, upon the death of his father, he assumed the title and occupied his seat in the House of Lords.

In Palmerston's administration, he was Under-Secretary of War in 1859 and on April 13, 1863, was appointed Secretary of War with a seat in the Cabinet and was admitted to the Privy Council. He succeeded Sir Charles Wood as head of the Indian Office in 1866 and under Prime Minister Gladstone in 1868 became President of the Council. He was selected in 1871 to head up the American/British commission to settle the claims resulting from the Civil War in the United States. The primary claims came from the action of United States and Confederate naval vessels upon British commercial ships. For his exceptionally fine work on the commission, he was honored by the Queen by being created Marquis of Ripon. During March 1873 he was appointed Lord Lieutenant of North Fiding. In August of that same year he resigned his cabinet post giving as his reason "urgent private affairs." "The Dictionary of National Biography" provides an explanation:

"Hitherto he had been a zealous Freemason, and on 23 April 1870 had become Grand Master of the Freemasons in England. That office he resigned without explanation in August 1874. Next month, on 7 September, he was received into the Roman Catholic communion at the Brompton Orator. The step, which caused widespread astonishment, was the fruit of anxious thought."

It should be noted that under the law of the Roman Catholic Church, no Roman Catholic was permitted to be a member of the Masonic fraternity. Ripon's acceptance of that faith quite automatically meant that he must sever all associations with the fraternity.

On Gladstone's return to power in 1880, Ripon once again became quite active in public life. At a testimonial dinner at the Savoy Hotel given him in November 1908, about a year before his death, in his farewell address to his political friends he said, "I started at a high level of radicalism. I am a radical still<sup>10</sup>. During the first half of a long and active career in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Dictionary of National Biography", Sir Sidney Lee, ed., (London: Oxford University Press, 1912, Reprint edition 1939), (Supplement, Vol 1), p. 218.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> ibid.

political life, Ripon had been a Freemason and it was only subsequent to his change in religion that he resigned his membership.

The royal family was again in the front ranks of British Freemasonry upon the resignation of the Marquis of Ripon as Grand Master in 1874. His Royal Highness Albert Edward, Prince of Wales, the eldest son of Queen Victoria, was installed as Grand Master in 1874 and served in that capacity until 1901. (In 1901, he became Edward VII, King of England.) In that year, His Royal Highness Arthur, Duke of Connaught and Strathearn, the third son of Queen Victoria, was installed as Grand Master and served until 1939.

Influence of Masons upon the leadership of England was indirect as well as direct. Dugald Stewart (1753-1828), a member of Lodge Canongate Kilwinning, was a well beloved and respected professor at the University of Edinburgh. A geometrician of exceptional ability, he was a professor of mathematics and also a professor of moral philosophy at the University. Among his pupils were many who rose to eminence in the British government and in influential intellectual circles. One, who during his undergraduate days had lived at Stewart's home, was Lord Palmerston, a future Prime Minister. Lord John Russell, Sir Walter Scott, and James Mill were counted among his students. Dugald Stewart was a close friend of the well known Scottish poet, Robert Burns, who was an active Freemason in Lodge St. David (renamed later, Lodge St. James) at Tarbolton.

Of the same family as Burns was Sir Alexander Burnes (1805-1841). Sir Alexander was Grand Master of Scottish Freemasons in India and Grand Preceptor (Knights Templar) of Southern Asia. He had distinguished himself by exceptional military skill in the India Department of the Royal Army, was knighted, and promoted to Lieutenant Colonel in 1839. A very promising career was suddenly cut short when he, his brother, and a subaltern, who were on a military assignment in Afghanistan, were set upon by a mob and killed on November 2, 1841.

The usual non-affiliate of Masonry does not make any connection between Freemasonry and its many appendant organizations. The Commandery of Knights Templar is a semi-military organization, membership in which has a prerequisite membership in some Masonic lodge. The Knights Templar were active in England, Scotland, and Ireland. The Duke of Sussex (who was also England's Grand Master of Masons) was the Grand Prior

of Knights Templar in England. The Grand Prior for Ireland was Augustus Frederick (family name - Fitzgerald), 3<sup>rd</sup> Duke of Leinster. The Duke was a Privy Councilor, Lord Lieutenant of County Kildare, and also Grand Master of Masons in Ireland. His third son, Otho Augustus, was Member of Parliament for County Kildare from 1865 to 1874, Treasurer of the Household to Her Majesty Queen Victoria in 1866, Comptroller of the Household for 1866-1874, and a Gentlemen of the Bed Chamber to His Excellency the Lord Lieutenant of Ireland.

John George Lambton, 1st Earl of Durham, was Grand Prior of Scotland. The Earl of Durham was Ambassador at the Court of the Czar in St. Petersburg, Lord Privy Seal (1820-1833), Governor General of British North America, High-Steward of Hull, and a Privy Councilor. A Whig in House of Commons, he was a Member of Parliament from County Durham in 1813 and continued in Commons until elevated to the peerage in 1828. With Lord John Russell, Sir James Graham, and Lord Duncannon, he was given the task by Lord Grey (the Prime Minister) of preparing the first Reform Bill. He was a great speaker and debater in Parliament and at public events and a person of boundless energy and great high spirit. Counteracting his good qualities was an overwhelming vanity, irritable temper, a complete lack of tact, and poor health. His poor health carried him away at the early age of forty-eight.

The Grand Master of all Knights Templar from 1838 to 1840 was a very colorful Admiral of the Royal Navy, Sir William Sidney Smith (1764-1840). Sir William was famous for his defense in 1799 of St. Jean d'Acre against the forces of Napoleon Bonaparte which brought to him a vote of thanks from Parliament, an annuity of 1,000 pounds sterling, and a permanent place in the annals of British Naval heroes. He had served in the House of Commons as a Member of Parliament for Rochester. Upon his retirement from active naval service, he devoted himself full-time to the Knights Templar and lived most of the time in Paris.

With the passing away of Admiral Smith, the next Grand Master of the Knights Templar, His Grace, George Augustus Frederick John, 6<sup>th</sup> Duke of Atholl, was installed with a great show of pomp in the Music Hall in Edinburgh on March 11, 1846.

The Friendly Societies in England came into being early in the 18<sup>th</sup> century and grew by leaps and bounds in the 19<sup>th</sup>. From only a few societies in the early 1700's with several thousand members, the Poor Law returns of 1803 showed better than 9,550 organizations and over 700,000 members. By 1850 the membership was in the millions. In the latter 1800's the societies admitted women and by 1924 there were over 30,000 societies and a membership total of more than 32,000,000.

The Friendly Societies were benevolent societies for the protection of workers in time of ill health and old age. They paid death benefits, burial expenses, and made payments to widows and orphans. They were self-sustaining annuity type companies. They were not appendant bodies to Freemasonry nor was Masonic membership in anyway a requisite. Freemason lodges were not benevolent and protective societies and had no such payments as were made by the Friendlies. P. Gosden informs us:

'An article in the "Oddfellows' Magazine" for 1829 stated that "The Order of Oddfellows was originally instituted on Masonic principles, the object of which is to cement more firmly the bonds of social feeling and sympathetic intercourse between man and man." The masons appeared to do two things, to enjoy a fair measure of prosperity and to stick together, surrounding their activities and contacts with a good deal of secrecy'<sup>11</sup>.

He adds further: "There was in fact a close connection with the masons in the early years of the Manchester Unity. The Grand Committee of the Unity on 15 March 1815, resolved 'that in consequence of information received from the Masonic Grand Lodge, John Wood never be admitted into our Order.' On 25 September 1816, the Committee recorded that they had been in touch with the masons concerning one of the brethren and had agreed that he was not worthy of membership in any society." 12

The Friendly Societies included in their ranks many organizations that are well known today, even in the United States. The greatest in Victorian England was the Independent Order of Oddfellows with the Ancient Order of Foresters following closely behind. Others included orders named Order of Druids, Loyal Order of Ancient Shepherds, Royal

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> P. H. J. H. Gosden, "The Friendly Societies in England" 1815-1875, (Manchester, England: Manchester University Press, 1961), p. 127.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> ibid, p. 127-28.

Standard, and Hearts of Oak. All to some extent aped the Freemason lodges in that they had secret passwords, grips, signs, and rituals.

Dorothy Lipson in her history of Freemasonry says, "Although the fraternity tended to emphasize the brotherhood of masons and kings, it was not equality they were extolling. Their goal was a Masonic meritocracy<sup>13</sup>.

Reflecting upon the moral straight jacket into which Victorians endeavored to publicly lace themselves, a comment by Lipson provides some interesting insights as to why membership in the fraternity was sought by many middle class and upper class men. She remarks:

"There is another dimension of Freemasonry that should be only mentioned here, and then not quite forgotten. Masonry was an expression of the "play element" . . . , which Johan Huizinga has described as a distinct and fundamental function of life in all societies. Ultimately incapable of exact definition, play is a free and voluntary activity, which Hunzinga suggests, adorns life because of its "expressive value" and its "spiritual and social associations." In play people create "temporary worlds within the ordinary world, dedicated to the performance of an act apart": play proceeds by its own regular duties, and it "promotes the formation of social groupings which tend to surround themselves with secrecy and to stress their difference from the common world." Ideas of "magic, litany, sacrament, and mystery" are all rooted in play . . . (I)t may appear that these characteristics also define Masonry: a game, most seriously and solemnly played by most of its members, until or unless the social stakes of Masonic membership became too high and spoiled the fun, or other uses of the fraternity made it mundane." 14

During the period 1826-1838 there was a very strong period of anti-masonic feeling in the United States. The disappearance and assumed murder of a man, who was in the process of printing and offering for sale to the public a complete digest of all the secrets, ritual, and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> D A Lipson, "Freemasonry in Federalist Connecticut", (Princeton, N.J.: Princeton University Press, 1977), p. 41.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup>ibid, p. 11.

philosophies of the Freemasons, triggered a great hue and cry of disapprobation for Masonic societies, especially in the north eastern states.

Lorman Ratner speaking of anti-masonry says:

"Though Americans of the late 1790's experienced what seems to be the kind of extreme anxiety that so often provides fertile ground on which movements aimed at countering supposed subversion grow, no such movement took root. One may conclude from this that although a high level of anxiety may increase the likelihood of a society's being attracted to simplistic explanations of and solutions for the problems of the time, such a development is not automatic. The crusade apparently must be sparked by some dramatic event or events to capture public attention. It must be well directed, and its leaders must offer some plausible grounds for the public to accept crusade as a cure-all. Finally the crusaders must have a sufficient organization to channel toward some specific objectives the excitement of those their cause attracts. The Antimasons of the 1790's had an anxious people to whom they could appeal. So, too, did the Antimasons of the 1820's. But unlike their eighteenth-century predecessors, that later group succeeded in promoting a crusade against the Fraternity. Anxiety appears to have been a prerequisite for an anti-masonic crusade but not the only, or perhaps even the primary, cause of it."15

The anti-masonic movement in the United States began dying in 1828, only two years after its commencement. It did not last beyond 1838, though in some localities it was active until then.

A review of British documents and newspapers of the same period - 1826 to 1838 - shows no comparable movement against the Freemasons in England. Surprisingly enough, the correspondents from America for "The Times" do not even mention the political discussions and squabbles brought about by the Anti-Mason Party in America. One can but speculate as to why. Most probably, the British were laughing at their crude and uncouth cousins in America for their ungentlemanly treatment of William Morgan (the murdered man), the alleged revealer of Masonic secrets. After all, Masonic exposures had

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> L Ratner, "Antimasonry: The Crusade and the Party", (Englewood Cliffs, N.J.: Prentice-Hall, 1969), p. 7.

been available at book shops in London and elsewhere in Great Britain for half a century. There was no need for anyone to be upset, now, about a long past 'fait accompli'.

Asa Briggs says of the Victorian men:

"Amid the broad ranks of "the middle classes," independent small men were the dominant group, not only in retailing, but in commerce and manufacturing. The virtues they prized were those to be acclaimed by Samuel Smiles - self-help, perseverance, duty, thrift, and character. They conceived of self-dependence not only as a ladder to individual success but as the mainspring of social improvement. All men could profit from it." 16

The mason of the Victorian period would nod affirmatively to those words for they basically were the teachings of his fraternity. His ritual spoke of brotherly love and truth. The cardinal virtues - temperance, fortitude, justice, and prudence - were extolled at his meetings. The rewards of well spent time, industriousness, and improvement of the mind were often brought to his attention and strongly recommended.

Whether the strong moral inclinations of many of the leaders of Victorian England were a result of the teachings of Freemasonry with a burgeoning militant Christianity is impossible to say. Certainly a great many of the leaders were not Masons, some sects even forbade membership in the fraternity. However, the Mason could revel in the knowledge that his organization was in tune with the temper of the times.

#### **BIBLIOGRAPHY**

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> A Briggs, "Victorian People: A reassessment of persons and themes, 1851-67",(Chicago: University of Chicago Press, c. 1955, revised edition 1972), p. 19.

Addison, Charles Greenstreet. "The Knights Templar History", First edition 1842, Reprint edition, New York: Macoy Publishing Co., 1978.

Briggs, Asa. "Victorian People: A reassessment of persons and themes, 1851-67". Chicago: University of Chicago Press, c. 1955, rev. edition 1972.

Brown, William Moseley. "Freemasonry in Virginia (1733-1936)". Richmond, Va.: Masonic Home Press, 1936.

\_\_\_\_\_\_, "England's Premier Lodge: The Lodge of Antiquity, No.2, E.C.", Washington, D.C.: Masonic Service Association, 1962.

Burke, Sir Bernard, ed. "A Genealogical History of the Dormant, Abeyant, Forfeited, and Extinct Peerages of the British Empire". London: Harrison, 1883, Facsimile 1962.

Gosden, P. H. J. H. "The Friendly Societies of England, 1815-1875". Manchester, England: University of Manchester Press, 1961.

Hagemann, James A. "Lord Dunmore, Last Royal Governor of Virginia, 1771-1776". Hampton, Va.: Wayfarer Enterprises, 1974.

Jones, Bernard E. "Freemasons' Guide and Compendium". London: Harrap, 1950, Revised 1956.

Kingsley, Rose Georgina. "The Order of St. John of Jerusalem: (Past and Present)". London: Skeffington & Son, 1918, Reprint New York: AMS Press, 1978.

Lannin, Sir W. Henry. "A History of Malta Knighthood: A Historic Review of the Order of the Knights Hospitallers of St. John of Jerusalem, of Rhodes, and Malta." Boston: Malta, Publishing Co., 1922.

Lee, Sir Sidney, ed. "The Dictionary of National Biography". London: Oxford University Press, 1912. Reprint edition 1939, with Supplements for years 1901-1911.

Lipson, Dorothy Ann. "Freemasonry in Federalist Connecticut". Princeton, N.J.: Princeton University Press, 1977.

Montague-Smith, Patrick, ed. "Debrett's Peerage and Baronetage with Her Majesty's Royal Warrant Holders". New York: Arco Publishing Co., 1977.

Montgomery-Massingberd, Hugh, ed. "Burke's Peerage and Baronetage"